CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting Minutes

March 19, 2003

Voting Members Present: Auth, Andrews, Casten, Chlebicki, Churchman for Turk, Cokelez, Frickel, Furtado, Ganezer, Gasco, Goders, Gould, Jacobs, Jennings, Johnson, C., Kaplan, Kowalski, Malamud, McDermott, Moscovici, Robles, Smith, L., Sturm, Todd, Vanterpool, Watson, Welch, Whetmore, and Williams.

Voting Members Absent: Christie, Cruise, Dominguez, Furusa, Johnson, J., Leonard, Long, McCarthy, Moy, Needham, Saunders, Sheu, Turk, Valle, and Waller.

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present:  Blair, Bowman, Dowling, Pardon, Parham, Rodriguez, A., Walton, Whittemore, and Wood.

Guests:  Ball, Bell-Waters, Feuer, Kelly, Knox, O’Rourke and Woods.

Call To Order at 2:40 p.m.

Approval of Agenda



Amended


M/S/P
Approval of Minutes from 3/5/03





M/S/P
Chair’s Report

· Chair Whetmore announced that he was running for a second term as chair of the Senate and noted that his nomination sheet was available for signatures.

· Whetmore addressed the projected time lengths on the agenda and indicated that they were not mandatory.  

· Lisa Prosser of CAS will be conducting BANNER--training sessions for faculty.

· Whetmore said that he attended the Budget Summit at the Chancellor’s Office last Friday.  He said that there were twenty-three CSU presidents present, twenty-three ASI presidents, members of the Executive Cabinet, and all Academic Senate Chairs.  There were three presentations on the grim budget picture and then the group divided into break out sessions and were asked to come back with solutions.  The three main suggestions were reducing release time, special admits, and administrative bloat.  All twenty-three campuses have release time concerns about scholarly and creative activities.  Senator Malamud asked when the Senators would receive the release time document information.  Whetmore said soon.  

· Whetmore mentioned that Paul Kiley has circulated a form for faculty to complete which will help him determine the number of faculty involved in any community service.

· Whetmore discussed a report entitled “Facilitating Student Success in Achieving the Baccalaureate Degree” noting that it is a very media friendly issue for the Chancellor.  Nationwide the average student graduates with 144 units, which are twenty-four units over the required number on our campus.  There is quite a movement to expedite graduation-- the number one means of reducing the units to graduate is to expose students to rigorous curriculum at the secondary level.  Other ways to expedite graduation would be:  to develop four-year, five-year and six-year graduation road maps; to require mandatory degree audits at sixty-five units; to improve on-line and hard copy University Catalogs; to offer more bottleneck courses during the summer term; to offer new students an intensive first year experience; to improve advising practices; and to sponsor multi-campus workshops.  If these changes are not made, the Board of Trustees will be looking at fee surcharges beyond the 120 units and fee incentives for graduates who graduate within the 120-unit limit.  They are also considering fee rebates for summer school and mandatory summer school attendance.

· The UBC process is ongoing and deliberations will begin on April 14.  We as the Executive Committee have tried to decide what to do to make sure the faculty voice is heard.  The President and the Executive Committee will co-host a Town Hall meeting on April 8th from 3:30 to 4:30 p.m. in the Dr. Claudia Hampton Lecture Hall.  We will try to gather specific information regarding the budget process.  Mary passed out a budget information request form, which gave Senators the opportunity to write down questions to be distributed before the Town Hall meeting.

Parliamentarian Report

· Parliamentarian Johnson noted that there were several calls out for various committees, and that there were no elections for this meeting.  Nominations for Senate Chair and Statewide Academic Senator would be accepted through March 21, 2003.

First Reading Item

· EPC 03-03 Posthumous Certificate of Achievement—From time to time it is appropriate to award a Posthumous Certificate of Achievement to the family of a deceased CSUDH student who was near completion of the degree at the time of his or her death.  Individual cases and circumstances vary and should be taken into account, but a posthumous award is not understood to be an automatic right or expectation.  The awarding of Certificate of Achievement in this manner recognizes academic excellence and completion of a substantial portion of the requirements for the degree.  There will be some minor changes made to the document and it will be brought back as a second reading item at our next meeting.

Second Reading Item

· EPC 03-02 Children On Campus—Because the Senate lost its quorum, this item will be brought back at the next meeting.

Time Certains

· TC:  3:00 p.m. Jim Woods and Gayle Ball of Admissions and Records informed the Senate of the new technology features available to faculty.  Faculty will be able to submit their grades via the web at the end of the spring semester 2003.  Senator Jennings wondered how Incompletes would be handled and Woods said that they were still trying to iron that out.  Woods said that there would be workshops held in the Center for Teaching and Learning.  Malamud said that he was confused with the different web features--Pipeline, Toro Web, Blackboard-- and wondered why there were three different ways to get information and wondered if a spreadsheet could be created to list out the features of each, or perhaps they should be streamlined into one.  S. Wood said that she noticed on blackboard that Instructional Technology did away with the use of the social security numbers for access; faculty and students have to use their pipeline identification code.

TC:  3:10 p.m. Major David Kelly and Colonel O’Rourke of the United States Army
· Colonel O’Rourke addressed the Senate and said that the Army ROTC would like to offer a program on the CSUDH campus.  ROTC has resources to pay for instruction and is seeking a partnership agreement with CSUDH.  

Senator Gould asked how their program would fit into our academic programs.  O’Rourke said that students would start out with 2 units of military science courses and would then move up to 3 unit courses in their junior and senior years; there would be an intensive physical fitness program, as well as labs for special training.  Students would major in the field of their choice here at the University and above and beyond that they would take 16 units of military science courses in order to become commissioned.  

Senator L. Smith asked if the program was co-ed and if the courses would be taught here on our campus.  O’Rourke said that the program was co-ed and that courses would be taught here on the campus with the exception of some training exercises where our campus would not be a feasible site.  In these cases the ROTC program would pay for transportation and expenses incurred to go to the appropriate site.  

Senator Andrews asked if a student survey had been conducted to find out if there was a genuine interest in the program.  O’Rourke said that the Army has an extensive marketing program and that it has results indicating a potential market for this kind of program on our campus.  

Senator Todd asked if a final degree would be awarded and O’Rourke said yes. Students must graduate with at least a bachelor’s degree in order to receive a commission.  Todd asked if students were required to complete everything in four years and O’Rourke said that the Army would expect students to complete their baccalaureate in four years but they are beginning to see that sometimes it takes five years.  

Senator Casten said that it sounded as if the Army had a four-year curriculum and she said that many of our students transfer in from community colleges.  O’Rourke said that the Army also has a more accelerated two-year program.  

Senator Goders wanted to clarify that the title of the document was indeed a three-way partnership—between the two schools, CSUDH and USC and the Army.  Goders also wanted to know if the document was still formative and wondered about the benefits to the University.  O’Rourke said that the benefits include the following:  (1) The university receives a full time army officer dedicated to recruiting students for Dominguez hills paid for by the U.S. Army, to include funding for advertising; and mailing. (2) The university receives instructors for one of the nation’s top rated ethics based leadership programs paid for by the U.S. Army, Dominguez hills cadets receive academic advisement and counseling provided by the U.S. Army, qualified students are eligible for 2, 3, and 4-year full scholarships to include a monthly stipend ranging from $250.00 to $400.00 a month and a text book allowance, students who are members of the National Guard and Army Reserve will receive additional education benefits.  (3) There are opportunities for University instructors to visit summer training events such as Army Nurse Summer Training Program at Ft. Sam Houston TX, National Advance Leaders course Ft. Lewis WA, and the Leaders Training Course at Ft Knox Ky., all paid for by the U.S. Army.  And (4) the Army does many behind the scenes kinds of things because they are knowledgeable in different areas, particularly with security so it is not unusual for them to work with public safety.  Goders wanted to know where any enrollment money FTES would be going.  O’Rourke said that it would be going to the University. O’Rourke also said that for the military science courses they would provide the faculty and the Army (not the University) would be paying their salaries.  Goders was concerned about the space issue here on campus and wondered if resources were available to create more space.  O’Rourke said that he was not sure space was a part of that.

In response to a question about their recruitment process, Major Kelly said that it consisted of working with the feeder community colleges, direct mailings to transfer students who have a GPA of 3.0 or higher, career planning, career recruiting at the high schools and community colleges, and academic counseling.  Senator Auth wondered why we were doing this and wondered if we really wanted this—she said to O’Rourke and Kelly that she knew they could not answer these questions.

Feuer asked what Academic Unit they would be housed under and O’Rourke said that he was not sure yet; it could be business administration because of the leadership component, it could be physical education because of the fitness aspect, or it could be School of Education or CAS.   AVP A. Rodriguez said the he and AVP Cecile Lindsey and Major Kelly and Colonel O’Rourke have gone through several drafts of the document, revising and planning, attending meetings with the administrative individuals involved over the past several months in order to create the document that is now presented.  Whetmore said that Major Kelly and Colonel O’Rourke had met with the Executive Committee of the University and explained their program and were unanimously approved for implementation.  Senator McDermott said that if this program is what our students want and it benefits them we should support it.

TC:  3:25 p.m.  Lois Feuer—General Education

· Feuer said that since she last reported to the Senate the General Education Committee has sent to the Curriculum Register a modest reconfiguration of the Humanities lower division area into arts and letters courses, following the pattern of many of our sister campuses and responding to last year’s GE committee’s mandate to revise and make more coherent the arrangement of courses in this area.  The GE Committee has established a minimum grade point average for General Education consistent with the GPA for graduation and for the major, 2.0.  Feuer and Linda Pomerantz have met with evaluators in Admissions and Records to ensure that implementation of the policies faculty set in place.  We have identified areas of ambiguity and set up a consultation method with the University Advising Center, with the strong support and generous assistance of Jamie Webb and Marlin Oleson;  Feuer reported that the BS in Nursing program is now in compliance with the General Education requirements of this University.  Also sent to the Curriculum Register was last year’s committee’s recommendation that a new, interdisciplinary category be added for upper-division general education, Integrative Studies, in which a course spanning two or more of our interdisciplinary areas (humanities, natural sciences, social sciences) might be used by a student for either of the areas covered, and whose approval will come through the area committees.  This new option should provide some creative opportunities for faculty collaboration and innovative thinking.  The Committee has established the first-ever Program Review Process for General Education in response to two imperatives: Internal-- there has been no substantive review of general education, courses, program or student achievement in at least 25 years. External--WASC criticized the University for its lack of a GE evaluation plan and wondered how a campus with such under-prepared students (“the elephant in the room”) could mount a conventional college program that resulted in the highest GPA in the system.  We were told that we need to consider “to what extent does the institution ensure that students develop expected core learning abilities and competencies before they graduate?”  Feuer presented the process established for the General Education review which will include:  both those within the area with expertise, and those outside it for an All-University perspective: also it will require little extra burden for departments; and it will be unobtrusive.  By using already existing course assignments.  In addition, the departments will create the course portfolios on which the assessment will be based, and the area groups will analyze the various course portfolios and recommend improvements.  The whole process will be transparent, and faculty driven.
TC:  4:00 p.m. Provost Report

· The Provost announced that the accreditation exit interview of the Masters of Public Administration and On-Line Program was completely positive, and she congratulated the program and Mary Auth and David Karber for their dedication and hard work.

· She urged all Senators to attend the Cesar Chavez Luncheon on March 27th, the Honors Convocation on March 28th, and Commencement on May 23rd.

Other Reports

· Statewide Senate—Dick Williams passed out a summary of the meeting of the Academic Senate, CSU March 6-7, 2003.  He announced that the Senate will send forth two candidates to the Governor to fill the Faculty Trustee position to the Board of Trustees of the California State University and they are Kathleen Kaiser, CSU Chico and Jacquelyn A. Kegley, CSU Bakersfield.

· The following were action items:  Campus Policies on Privacy of Electronic Communication; Task Force on Roles and Responsibilities of Chairs; Student Fees in the California State University (CSU):  Mitigating Their Effects, Recommendation in Support of the New California Articulation Number (CAN) Model; Recommendation on the Report from Joint Provost/Academic Senate California State University Task Force on Facilitating Graduation:  Facilitating Student Success in Achieving the Baccalaureate Degree; Campus Budget Consultation as a Criterion for Presidential Evaluation; Reaffirming Faculty Authority in Developing Curriculum; and Intellectual Property, Fair Use and the Unbundling of Ownership Rights.

Open Forum

· Whetmore announced to the Senate that the Executive Committee release time had been cut back from forty-two units to thirty units.

Meeting Adjourned at 4:15 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted By

________________________


_________________________

Mary E. Brooks




Edd Whetmore

Chair’s Assistant




Chair, Academic Senate

